NOTICE OF REGULAR MEETING

Pursuant to Section 54954.2 of the Government Code of the State of California, a Regular meeting of the **PARKS AND COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMISSION** is hereby called for:

Date/Time: Thursday, October 1, 2015, 7:00 p.m.

(or as soon thereafter as possible)

Location: City Hall Council Chambers

333 Civic Center Plaza, Tracy

Government Code Section 54954.3 states that every public meeting shall provide an opportunity for the public to address the Commission on any item, before or during consideration of the item, however, no action shall be taken on any item not on the agenda.

MEETING AGENDA

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Roll Call
- 3. Items from the Audience In accordance with <u>Procedures for Preparation, Posting and Distribution of Agendas and the Conduct of Public Meetings</u>, adopted by Resolution 2015-052, any item not on the agenda brought up by the public at a meeting, shall be automatically referred to staff. If staff is not able to resolve the matter satisfactorily, the member of the public may request a Commission Member to sponsor the item for discussion at a future meeting.
- 4. Approval of Minutes: Regular Meeting September 3, 2015
- 5. Old Business
 - a. Parks and Community Services Commission Goals
 - 1. Update from sub-committees
- 6. New Business
 - a. Review Proposal to Install a Bench in Honor of the Late Arnold Barton on the Corner of 6th Street and Central Avenue
- 7. Items from Staff
 - a. Recreation Division Report
 - 1. Upcoming Events and Programs
 - b. Public Works Parks Maintenance Division Report
 - c. Community Facilities Report
 - 1. Sports Field Handbook Update
 - d. Director Report
 - 1. Projects Update
 - a. Legacy Fields
 - b. Joe Wilson Pool
 - c. Aquatics Center
- 8. Items from the Commission

Parks and Community Services Commission Meeting Agenda – October 1, 2015 Page Two

- 9. Items from the Audience
- 10. Adjournment to next meeting in November 5, 2015

POSTED: September 25, 2015

The City of Tracy complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act and makes all reasonable accommodations for the disabled to participate in public meetings. Persons requiring assistance or auxiliary aids in order to participate should call City Hall at (209) 831-6000 at least 24 hours prior to the meeting.

Any materials distributed to the majority of the Parks and Community Services Commission regarding any item on this agenda will be made available for public inspection in the Parks and Community Services Department located at 333 Civic Center Plaza, Tracy, during normal business hours.

PARKS & COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING MINUTES September 3, 2015

1. CALL TO ORDER: Vice Chair Douglas called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

2. ROLL CALL:

a. Present: Commissioner Birk; Douglas, Gouveia; Jimenez; Saltzman

b. Absent: Chair Johnson

c. Staff Present: David Ferguson, Director of Public Works; Christine Mabry, Management Analyst I;

Jun Gandia, Recreation Program Coordinator I; Jolene Jauregui, Recreation

Services Supervisor

d. Recorded By: Stephanie Garcia, Executive Assistant

3. ITEMS FROM THE AUDIENCE: Commissioner Jimenez introduced Annette Riviera who represents District 5 for Tracy Community County Parks Commission. Annette said that their meetings are the fourth Tuesday of every month at 5:00pm at Micke Grove Park located in Lodi. She attended tonight's meeting to observe how the meeting is run so that she can take ideas back to the County Parks Commission.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING ON AUGUST 6, 2015:

a. Motion: Commissioner Birkb. Second: Commissioner Jayne

c. Abstain: Vice Chair Douglas; Commissioner Gouveia

d. Vote: Passed by unanimous vote

5. OLD BUSINESS:

- a. Parks and Community Services Commission Goals
 - i. Update from Subcommittee
 - a. **Support Efficient Policies** None at this time
 - b. **Community Involvement** None at this time
 - c. Park, Facility, and Sports Field Safety None at this time

6. NEW BUSINESS:

a. Review and Provide Input on Revised City of Tracy Sports Field Rental Handbook – Jun gave the report. He said that the sole purpose of the handbook is to protect and preserve the fields. The revised handbook clarifies the policies and procedures and was based on two years of user feedback by staff and field user groups. He said that this is an adaptive document that is discussed with the sports user groups on an annual basis and any revisions would be brought back to the Commission. He pointed out that under Measures to Ensure Adherence to Policy, suspensions have also been reduced on the second, third, and fourth violation.

Commissioner Gouveia asked if the violation carries from one year to next or is it per one year. Commissioner Jimenez said that she is not in favor with the open ended time and a timeline should be set, such as Fiscal Year from July 1 to June 30. Staff said at this time, it's not per one year and that if it's an ongoing repeated violation then it will be carried forward depending on the severity and the number of violations. It will escalate to a suspension if there is not improvement from the sports league. Staff will add language to explain the number of infraction of any given year.

Commissioner Saltzman said if the handbook is being revised each year then why not wipe out any violations for that year for the sports leagues.

Parks Commission Minutes September 3, 2015 Page 2 of 4

Commissioner Jimenez said that she would like to see stronger language on Page 6 of 15 under the Food & Beverages paragraph.

<u>Staff will take the language from Page 9 of 15 second paragraph under Concessions & Merchandise Sales and repeat it in the earlier sections of the handbook and place it in multiple places.</u>

b. **Hear Appeal of Facility Permit Suspension for Tracy Suns Futbol –** Christine gave the background of the report. She said that the Tracy Suns Futbol received their third violation with a suspension of rental privileges for four months and loss of priority for the subsequent calendar year's field allocation.

Mario Guerrero, President of Tracy Suns Soccer Club said that he lived in Mexico before coming to Tracy 23 years ago. He has been a part of professional soccer leagues in Mexico and in Tracy which he has put into practice the aspects of the game to teach the children involved in his organization.

Paola Guerrero, Head Coach for the under 7 and under 9 soccer teams said she has seen improvements with the children who started at the age of 5 and are now 13 years old. The children are given the opportunity to play in a safe place and spend their Sundays as a family. She said that they are getting suspended and punished by the new policies that they haven't signed and said that they were never invited to the meeting.

Jose Xavier is the Vice-President of the league and a referee coordinator for the leagues. He said that they are being punished for something they have not signed and was not invited to the meeting to sign the new handbook. The suspensions have been circumventing from year to year and he disagrees. He asked that an investigation get started since some of the information is not getting back to the proper staff and said that there are other leagues that know about their suspension and said this should be kept private between staff and the league. He said they have proof and have the permits and have talked to their staff to ensure they follow the rules. He said that 97% to 98% of the players are residents of Tracy. He also didn't see why they were getting an infraction for having a turf cart on the turf.

Christine clarified that the kick-off user group meeting for the 2015 revised handbook was to get feedback from the user groups before presenting the handbook to the Commission and is different than the meeting they have to sign the Acknowledgement Form for the handbook. She said that there was an email invitation sent out along with a follow-up email and a phone call was made to the user groups as well. She said that when the user groups ask for a vehicle access permit, staff asks where the vehicle will be driving and the type of vehicle. The type of turf cart that the Tracy Suns drives on the turf is allowed as long as they apply for a vehicle access permit that the Facility Attendant can verify.

Commissioner Jayne clarified to the user group that the suspension was for the 2014 Sports Field Reservation Handbook Acknowledgement Form and not the 2015 Draft Sports Field Rental Handbook.

Commissioner Jimenez clarified that it is proper to have an appeal process from the leagues to the Commission in order to be fair. In regard to the suspension, the Commission has to follow the Brown Act and they cannot talk about items brought to the Commission among each other or outside of the meeting. They are held accountable in the manner in which they conduct themselves.

Parks Commission Minutes September 3, 2015 Page 3 of 4

Commissioner Saltzman said that she wants to make sure that it is a safe environment. There are rules that we must adhere to. She said it's not a discrimination against one group, it's for everybody and that the Commission is here to represent different aspects of the community.

Commission Jayne made a motion that the suspension be changed from four months to three months starting next season in March, April, and May 2016, and the loss of priority for the fields. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Saltzman and passed by majority vote. Commissioner Jimenez opposed.

7. ITEMS FROM STAFF:

a. Recreation Division Report:

 Upcoming Events and Programs – Jolene said that the Athletics Softball Leagues added 4 more teams who registered since the agenda was posted which brings the total to 28 teams.

The downtown community events have filled the downtown plaza almost every Friday. Not only are the events thriving but the downtown businesses and restaurants are as well.

Blues Brews & BBQ, Saturday, September 12, noon to 6pm

ii. **Senior Concerns/Comments Quarterly Update –** Heathier Living Program in partnership with Stanford University and Saint Joseph's Hospital is going well with 20 seniors registered which is the maximum capacity and 3 are on the wait list. The goal is to offer this class every 6 weeks.

The third session of Senior Tuesday will begin next Tuesday.

The Quarterly Comments from Senior Center Comment Box – staff is doing an awesome job with quick responses and follow-up to the seniors.

Since January, Rita, Senior Link Specialist for the Senior Link program has served over 100 seniors with the help from staff.

- b. Public Works Parks Maintenance Division Report: No report at this time.
- c. Community Facilities Report: Christine gave the following report.
 - The Facility Attendant position is in the process of being filled. There is a candidate in the pre-employment screening.
 - Administrative Assistant II, Laura Borjon will be serving in an interim capacity as a Box Office Coordinator while staff is going through the recruitment process.
 - ActiveNet there have been six picnic rentals reserved online since the soft launch.
 - ➤ The American Legion 25 year licensing agreement for the parking lot at the Tracy Ball Park is expiring next year. Staff has had discussions with them to find out the needs for the agreement.
 - Staff is working on recommendations on how the city can move forward with creating a Memorandum of Understanding with groups for facility use and special event support. There will be a user group meeting this month to get feedback and the information will be brought to the Parks Commission at the next meeting.
 - All keys have been returned to staff by all user groups for Plasencia Fields and the gates will be opened 15 minutes before the permit start time by a Facility Attendant.
 - All documentation has been approved by engineering and the next step is to set the bid dates for the fencing project at the Tracy Sports Complex.

- ➤ The amendment to the MOU to extend the rental of the Girl Scout Hut to the Girl Scouts will go to Council on September 15.
- ➤ Staff was contacted by the Captain of the Neighborhood Watch in the Zanussi Park area who received calls from concerned residents regarding the soccer usage in the park. Staff said it's a first come first serve park. The concerns were about the maintenance of the park, parking, traffic, and kids running out in the street to get balls. Staff emailed all the user groups who use the park and explained to them about the good neighbor policy. Don Scholl addressed the maintenance concerns with the user groups and will be attending the Neighborhood Watch meeting.
- ➤ The Tracy Sports Complex is booked with tournaments. Staff received a complement from one of the commercial users who said that this is one of the easiest cities to deal with.
- A Tracy High student is doing her senior project and asked to run a soccer camp to raise money for meningitis awareness that is a personal issue for her. It would have been cost prohibitive for a private renter, and since she is under 18 she cannot enter into a rental contract, so the word went out to the non-profit soccer groups to see if anyone would like to co-sponsor her for the event and there was a great response. She is doing her research to see which group she would like to co-sponsor her.
- ➤ The Ellis Marker event by the West Side Pioneer Association is September 12, Joan's Spark Park, 1:00pm

Commissioner Jimenez said that if staff would keep in mind when negotiating the contract with the Veteran's to keep the drop off lane for the football players which would be helpful for the coaches.

- d. <u>Director Report</u>: David said that the Legacy Fields bid opening will be on September 23 and are hopeful that good results will come in.
 - Hoyt Park construction will soon start, stay tuned.
 - Work has started in the medians throughout the City on the major arterials such as Lammers to MacArthur. Decomposed granite, decorative rock, and mulch are being used for median landscape improvements due to the drought. The Schulte median is a work in progress. All work is being done by city staff.

Commissioner Jayne asked about the Landscape Maintenance Districts. Because of the drought is there a way from a CIP to get money to bring these districts up to par.

David said that there may be some savings from not using as much water in the underfunded zones and we could use it to pay for some of the cost to enhance the landscape. Over the next year after the winter, this is something they will be looking at.

8. ITEMS FROM THE COMMISSION:

Commissioner Jimenez said she is the Parks Foundation Liaison and they meet the third Monday of the month. They are finalizing the report for the monies from the Block Parties that will go into the treasury. The Foundation is ready to start on a new project when one becomes available. She said she will be volunteering at the Blue Brews & BBQ beverage tent.

9. ITEMS FROM THE AUDIENCE: None

10. ADJOURNMENT:

a. Motion: Commissioner Jayneb. Second: Commissioner Gouveia

c. Vote:

d. Time: 8:38 p.m.

CITY OF TRACY PARKS & COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMISSION MEETING October 1, 2015

AGENDA ITEM 6.a

REQUEST

Review and Proposal to Install a Bench in Honor of the Late Arnold Barton on the Corner of 6th Street and Central Avenue

DISCUSSION

Family and friends of the late Arnold Barton have submitted an application to the Public Works Director to place a bench with a plaque honoring Mr. Barton's legacy. Mr. Barton was a daily fixture on the corner of 6th Street and Central Avenue. Many have come to support this request, including a member of the City Council and members of the public.

The Public Works Department met with the family to discuss the design and specifications of the bench, which is incorporated into the current proposal. The family is proposing to fundraise for the purchase of the bench with the plaque and is requesting the City to install the fixture. The family agrees to maintain and replace the bench in the event it is vandalized, stolen, or damaged. Finally, the proposal meets all of the City's guidelines.

Staff is requesting the Commission review and forward this request to the City Council for final authorization.

RECOMMENDATION

That the Parks and Community Services Commission review and provide input on the proposal to install a bench in honor of the late Arnold Barton on the corner of 6th Street and Central Avenue.

Prepared by: Brian MacDonald, Management Analyst II

Approved by: David Ferguson, Public Works Director

CITY OF TRACY PARKS AND COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMISSION MEETING October 1, 2015

AGENDA ITEM 7.a

RECREATION DIVISION UPDATE

ATHLETICS By Jolene Jauregui

Softball Leagues: The Tracy Adult Softball League is now in its third and final season of the year. This season there are 28 teams registered, with 16 teams in the Men's Division and 12 teams in the Coed League.

Youth Hoops: The City of Tracy Recreation Division is hosting the Youth Hoops Basketball Program open to participants' grades 3rd through 8th. Registration is currently open and we are anticipating at least 200 participants to register.

SENIORS By Jolene Jauregui

For the month of August there were approximately 3,139 repeat seniors that attended the Senior Center. Each week the Senior Center welcomes new participants into our programs. We had 23 new seniors visit and tour the center for the month of August.

In the month of August, the Senior Fitness programs had 1,061 repeat participants. A variety of fitness classes are offered Monday thru Friday. Many of the seniors enjoy the variety of classes that are offered weekly.

Throughout the month of August, the Senior Center served 357 hot lunches with an additional 21 seniors joining with their own lunches in the Multi-purpose room. In addition, Meals on Wheels delivered 820 meals to homebound seniors in Tracy. Meals are delivered every Tuesday for a 7 day supply.

Staff has been promoting the upcoming programs and events that the Senior Center will be offering this fall. Classes include:

- AARP Driving Class: By taking the driver safety course, seniors will learn the current rules of the
 road, defensive driving techniques and how to operate their vehicle more safely in today's
 increasingly challenging driving environment. There were 10 seniors registered for the class that
 began on September 26.
- Medicare Beneficiaries Health Fair: In partnership with the University Of Pacific School Of Pharmacy, the Senior Center will offer comprehensive Medicare Part D plan reviews as well as a review of all medications by appointment on October 27. Other services will include: Blood Pressure Testing, Cholesterol Testing, Fall Risk Assessments and much more.

Highlights for September:

- The 6 week Healthier Living workshop began on September 1. Seniors were introduced to the program and discussed "Self-management and Chronic Health Conditions," "Getting a Good Night's Sleep," and "Making an Action Plan." There were 20 seniors in attendance.
- Indoor Tennis began on September 9 with a total of 5 participants. Seniors learned the proper positioning of their hands on the racket and which strokes to use.
- In partnership with Safeway Pharmacy, the Senior Center offered a Flu Shot Clinic where 20 seniors received their flu shots.

- On September 14, the Senior Center celebrated grandparents by hosting a Grandparents Day Ice Cream Social. 55 seniors and their grandchildren enjoyed sundaes, crafts and photo booth style pictures.
- Taste of the Country was held on September 21. The class gives seniors the opportunity to learn information about different countries. This month Italy was highlighted, and seniors sampled Italian dishes and a Ukulele performance by the Flaming Uks.
- 1. Indoor Tennis
- 2. Flu Shot Clinic





SPECIAL EVENTS By Jolene Jauregui

The Summer Downtown Block Party Series concluded on Friday, August 28, 2015 with the "Totally Awesome 80's" themed Block Party featuring live music from the *Rebel Yell Band*. Over 800 members of the community were in attendance. This evening of great music, food and dancing was held at Tracy's very own Downtown Plaza on the corner of 6th Street and Central Avenue. Food was available for purchase by Seafood & More Food Truck.





The first annual Blues, Brews & BBQ event kicked off on Saturday, September 12, 2015 with performances from 3 live bands: Lara Price, Maxx Cabello Jr. and Shane Dwight. The event included a BBQ Rib Contest with 7 teams registered and a Home Brewed Beer Contest with 11 contestants. There was a children's entertainment area which included face painting, a caricature artist and Kona Ice. Over 1500 people were in attendance during the event time from 12pm to 6pm. The event was held at the Downtown Plaza on the corner of 6th Street and Central Avenue. Food was available for purchase from 3 food trucks.





Upcoming Events:

• Girls Night Out - Witches and Broomsticks event: Friday, October 23, 2015 from 6pm to 10pm

SPECIAL INTEREST

By Jolene Jauregui

The Dog Obedience Basic and Advanced Skills classes had 20 participants enrolled. The beginning course give dogs the specific skills to teach fundamental commands necessary in building a happy relationship. The advanced course emphasizes dog psychology and handling skills which progresses dogs towards passing the AKC Canine Good Citizen Test.





YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

By Jolene Jauregui

The ASP (After School Program) is a program offered at Louis Bohn, Poet Christian and Wanda Hirsch Schools. Staff is continuing to provide healthy snack, homework help, recreation games, and arts and crafts at each site. For the month of September, staff had students create giving trees to decorate the classrooms and share information about what they enjoy most about the afterschool program.





For the month of August:

| Site | Full Time | Daily | Hourly |
|----------------|-----------|-------|--------|
| Bohn | 10 | 1 | 3 |
| Hirsch | 22 | 3 | 14 |
| Poet-Christian | 6 | 5 | 10 |

S.A.F.E. - STUDENTS ADDING FUN TO EDUCATION

By Jolene Jauregui

SAFE is an after school program located at Williams Middle School. Staff provides many activities for the teens to participate in, such as homework help, arts & craft and recreational activities. SAFE has been very fortune to have its own room to hold program in. In addition, staff utilizes the gym and outdoor areas to offer other recreation activities. Currently the SAFE program has 40 teens enrolled this school year. For the month of September, staff has started trivia challenges to get students engaged to earn points for prizes and end of the month parties. The students also participated in basketball competitions.



